EXECUTIVE

HELD ON MONDAY 29 JUNE 2009 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:


Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman and Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor J Mallinson (Finance Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Luckley (Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Ellis (Culture and Community Services Portfolio Holder)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Allison (Chairman of Corporate Resources Overview and

Scrutiny Committee) and Councillor P Farmer as an observer.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were no apologies for absence.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

There were no declarations of interest in relation to any item on the agenda.

CALL-IN

The Chairman reported that the Mayor had agreed that the following items should be exempt from call-in as call-in procedures would overlap the City Council Meetings on the 29 June and 14 July 2009.


ICT Shared Services Strategy


Use of LABGI Funds to implement the Economic Strategy

Pay and Workforce Strategy Implementation


Statement of Accounts 2008/09
EX.134/09
ICT SHARED SERVICES STRATEGY


(Key Decision)
Portfolio
Learning and Development
Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.90/09 the Shared ICT Services Manager (Designate) reported (CORP.19/09) on the Shared ICT Services Strategy and Service Plan.  He reminded Members that the Executive had previously agreed that subject to the inclusion of an amendment to clarify the way in which authorities could consider changes to the principle structure and partners involved in the Shared ICT Service that the Strategy should be approved for consultation.

He circulated an updated version of the Strategy with an amended Section 2 which included additional wording to highlight that any changes to the structure and membership of the partnership in the future would be considered through the appropriate democratic process at each Council.

He further added that the updated Shared ICT Strategy and Service Plan had been considered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 9 June 2009 and a copy of Minute CROS.67/09 was circulated.  The Chairman of Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee drew attention to the Committee's resolutions that priority be given to the establishment of new Shared ICT service between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council, following which consideration could be given to opportunities for the development of further shared services as they arose, that the Committee's appreciation for the work of Mr Nutley in developing the Shared Services should be noted and that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee be kept updated with six monthly progress reports.

The Portfolio Holder for Performance and Development commented that this was the first of a number of Shared Services which it was hoped to progress and it was important that the correct template should be set for this initial service so that it could be followed by future services.

Summary of options rejected

None.
DECISION

(1)  That the Executive approve the updated Shared ICT Strategy as attached to report CORP.19/09 and recommend its adoption by the City Council at its meeting on 14 July 2009.

(2)  That the Service Plan as attached to report CORP.19/09 be approved.

Reasons for Decision

To seek approval of the Shared ICT Strategy and Service Plan prior to commencement of the Shared ICT Service between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council thus giving a clear strategic and operational direction for the new service.
EX.135/09
LOCAL AUTHORITY BUSINESS GROWTH INITIATIVE 


(LABGI) FUNDING


(Key Decision)
(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item has been included in the Agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan).
Portfolio
Economy and Finance
Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute EX.113/09 the Head of Planning and Housing Services presented report (DS.48/09) on options open to the Council to use LABGI reserves to help offset the impact of the recession.  He reminded Members that the most recent tranche of LABGI funding included a recommendation from the Department of Communities and Local Government that authorities should consider the use of LABGI for measures to help offset the impact of the recession.

He further added that the Council had previously agreed in its 2009 budget to earmark £631,000 LABGI over two years for the implementation of the Economic Strategy for Carlisle.  That Strategy was currently in the course of preparation.  The LABGI funding referred to in this current report was the unallocated LABGI reserves of £227,000 over and above the above amount identified in the budget resolution. 

The Head of Planning and Housing Services set out proposals for utilising the unallocated LABGI reserve in respect of City Centre Initiatives which comprised two areas of expenditure in respect of costs associated with the development of a City Centre Management Partnership and the need to support the vitality of the city centre at a time of recession.  He added that it was expected that up to £15,000 would be required to meet development costs of a City Centre Partnership in 2009/10 with the possibility of a further budget being required in 2010/11 should a partnership decide to explore the possibility of a Business Improvement District.  He further added that Carlisle Renaissance funding could be available for city centre management during 2009/10.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services further added that there was a need for further investment in 2009 to sustain the Christmas package and an allocation of £40,000 was required for festive lighting.  He added that it was also proposed to allocate a budget for Local Environmental Improvements including measures to deal with the impact of empty shops and environmental improvements to the pedestrian access routes into the city centre.  

The Head of Planning and Housing Services further detailed proposals in respect of business support projects, including business incubation and sector development, together with proposals to upgrade the Old Town Hall and proposals for taking forward the Tullie House Roman Gateway.  He added that the various options proposed would use the unallocated LABGI reserves of £227,000.

The Portfolio Holder for Economy supported the Head of Planning and Housing Services comments that the LABGI funding had been allocated with a recommendation that authorities should consider the use of the funding to offset the impact of the recession.  She detailed the various initiatives which had been put forward, particularly in respect of the city centre and commented on the help and support which this would provide in maintaining the vitality of city centre, and the Christmas initiative.

The Leader further commented that the City Council was taking the initiative to use the unallocated LABGI monies to offset the impact of the recession by carrying out a range of initiatives within the city centre and supporting the businesses and the tourism offer which would help take Carlisle out of recession.
Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(1)  That the Executive recommend that the City Council agrees the use of the unallocated LABGI reserve of £227,000 for the purposes outlined in report DS.48/09.

(2)  That the budget be delegated to the Head of Economy, Property and Tourism in consultation with Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance.

Reasons for Decision

To lessen the impact of the recession in Carlisle.
EX.136/09
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PAY AND WORKFORCE 


STRATEGY PROJECT


(Key Decision)
(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item has been included in the Agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan).
Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter

The Head of Personnel and Development Services reported (PPP.28/09) on Implementation of the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project.

He reminded Members that it had been intended that the project should be implemented in April of this year but this had not been possible as UNISON had refused to go to a ballot and had effectively withdrawn from the final negotiated position agreed in December.  The GMB had voted overwhelmingly in favour of the proposal but at present the Pay and Workforce Project was stalled.  He informed Members that the status quo was not sustainable as it left the authority vulnerable to legal challenge from staff with potential claims for equal pay.  The Senior Management Team after due consideration of the options available were recommending that the Council abandon the long held intention to achieve a collective agreement with the Trades Unions on implementation and were recommending Council to consult staff on a proposition to unilaterally impose the outcome of the Pay and Workforce Strategy on all Council employees.  

He informed Members that the Employment Panel had considered this matter at their meeting on 12 June and had recommended that further information be provided prior to considering a recommendation to Council.  The Employment Panel were to meet again on 9 July to consider the matter further.  

The Head of Personnel and Development Services added that the Executive needed to consider the financial implications of the outcome of the Pay and Workforce Strategy prior to a decision by the Council to implement the project.

The Leader noted that the Employment Panel had met to consider this matter and had asked for further information prior to considering their recommendation to Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(1)  That the recommendations from the Senior Management Team that the outcome of the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project should be imposed, be noted.  It being further noted that the Employment Panel are to consider this matter further at their meeting on 9 July 2009 and Officers arrange to update the Executive at its meeting on 9 July 2009 on the outcome of the discussion of the Employment Panel with regards to the recommendations which are to be submitted to the meeting of the City Council on 14 July 2009.

(2)  That the financial implications of the eventual implementation of the project be noted.

(3)  That the City Council be recommended at its meeting on 14 July 2009 to approve £73,000 for the continuation of the project until the new implementation date.
Reasons for Decision

To enable consideration to be given to the proposal to consult on the possible imposition of the outcome of the Pay and Workforce Strategy on all Council employees.
EX.137/09
FORWARD PLAN


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Cross-Cutting
Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 July 2009 - 31 October 2009 had been circulated:  

(a)  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive had been scheduled to report on the Transformation Programme.  The matter has been deferred to a special meeting of the Executive on 9 July 2009 to allow for full consideration of the proposals by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 6 July 2009.
Summary of options rejected

None.
DECISION

That the Forward Plan of Key Decisions for the period 1 July 2009 - 31 October 2009 be noted.
Reasons for Decision

N/A

EX.138/09
SCHEDULE OF DECISIONS TAKEN BY OFFICERS


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Performance and Development
Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by Officers under Delegated Powers were submitted.
Summary of options rejected

None.

DECISION

That the decisions, attached as Appendix A be noted.

Reasons for Decision

N/A

EX.139/09
REFERENCE FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 



COMMITTEE – PROVISIONAL OUTTURN REPORT


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute CROS.71/09 consideration was given to a reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee in relation to the level of carry forward requests contained in the Provisional Capital Outturn Report for 2008/09.

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee informed the meeting that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had agreed to advise the Executive of its concern at the level of carry forward requests, it being noted that if approved the carry forward requests would result in an underspend position of £2,532.  The Chairman commented that the level of carry forward seemed to be disproportionate to the value of the Council's Capital Programme.

The Leader and Finance Portfolio Holders commented that slippage had occurred on major items within the Capital Programme which meant that the funding had to be re-profiled; the carry forward was the standard way of dealing with such issues.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's comments be welcomed and considered as part of the Council's deliberations into the carry forward requests in respect of the General Fund and Capital Outturns.
Reasons for Decision

To consider a reference from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee with regard to the level of carry forward requests.
EX.140/09
REFERENCE FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 



COMMITTEE – MAKING SPACE FOR WATER


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute IOS.58/09 consideration was given to a reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee who had agreed that the following conclusions from the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group should be referred to the Executive for information:

· Carlisle's Making Space for Water Group had developed effectively to work in partnership to tackle flooding issues.  The Carlisle model had been recognised as an example of National Best Practice and it had been a recommendation in the Pitt Review that this model of partnership working be adopted by other Local Authorities.

· Due to work undertaken around the city and district since the 2005 Floods, Carlisle had extensive flood defences and was likely to be well protected in the event of future flooding incidents.

· The leadership role for local government needs to be clearly identified particularly the local roles and responsibilities of Carlisle City Council and the County Council.  A joint bid for county-wide funding to support Making Space for Water Work had been made to central government.  The City Council needed to ensure that it received appropriate funding to carry out its responsibilities.

· The group could improve awareness about work that has been undertaken to prevent flooding.  It also needed to communicate to the public the early warning systems and protective measures that were in place if a flooding incident occurred.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure expressed his appreciation for the work which the Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Task and Finish Group had carried out on this matter with the aim of protecting Carlisle in the event of future flooding incidents, but commented that there were areas in the urban and rural areas of Carlisle which were still vulnerable to flooding, and work should be continued in looking at protection for all areas of the city.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(1)  That the reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be received and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Making Space for Water Task Group be thanked for the work which they had carried out on this matter.

(2)  That it be noted that there were urban and rural areas of the city which were still potentially vulnerable to incidents of flooding and consideration should continue to be given to ways of protecting those areas.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the Executive to be aware of the outcome of the Making Space for Water Task and Finish Group's work with regards to flooding in Carlisle.
EX.141/09
WASTE SERVICES EFFICIENCY REVIEW


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

Pursuant to Minute IOS.61/09 consideration was given to a recommendation from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee which recorded the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee's support for the recommendations in relation to the Waste Services Efficiency Review which had been agreed by the Executive at its meeting on 5 May 2009.
Summary of options rejected

None.
DECISION

That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee's support for the Executive's recommendations be noted with thanks.
Reasons for Decision

To inform the Executive of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee's decisions.
EX.142/09
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM MINUTES


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Joint Management Team held on 14 and 28 May 2009 were submitted for information.
Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes of the Joint Management Team held on 14 and 28 May 2009, attached as Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

N/A

EX.143/09
CUMBRIA LOCAL AUTHORITIES STRATEGIC BOARD 


(CLASB) DRAFT MINUTES


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Various
Subject Matter

The Draft Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board (CLASB) held on 8 May 2009 had been circulated.
Summary of options rejected

None
DECISION

That the Draft Minutes of the Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board (CLASB) held on 8 May 2009 be received for information.
Reasons for Decision

N/A

EX.144/09
KEEPING CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SAFE – 


APPROVAL OF PROCEDURES


(Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Cross-Cutting
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services reported (CS.36/09) on the development of procedures to be adopted by the authority for Keeping Children and Young People Safe which would enable the City Council to fulfil its statutory requirements under the Children's Act 2004.  He informed Members that the Act placed a duty to cooperate on all local authorities to ensure that they have arrangements in place to safeguard and promote the welfare of children and young people.  He added that the Children's Act also required a Local Safeguarding Children's Boards to be established in each County.

The Cumbria Local Safeguarding Children's Board had a monitoring role in relation to agency compliance with safeguarding procedures and part of this role was fulfilled through an inspection regime.  In March 2008 the Cumbria Local Safeguarding Board had inspected the City Council's compliance with their safeguarding procedures and one of the requirements arising from that inspection included the development of generic safeguarding policy/procedures that complied with the Cumbria Local Safeguarding Children's Board framework and this policy was the City Council's response to that requirement.

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Development welcomed the policy as an initiative to help keep children safe and commented that it was in accordance with other policies which had been adopted by the City Council.  She also felt that in addition to ensuring that staff were aware and trained in respect of the requirements that the procedures placed on them, that similar training and guidance should be issued to all members of the City Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

(1)  That the Executive agree and adopt, on behalf of the City Council, the Keeping Children and Young People Safe Policy and Procedures as attached to report CS.36/09.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services arrange for a copy of the Policy and Procedure document to be circulated to all Members of the City Council and arrange a briefing via the informal Council Briefing arrangement to inform all Members of the City Council of their responsibilities under those policies and procedures.

Reasons for Decision

It is a statutory requirement that Carlisle City Council works in partnership with Cumbria Local Safeguarding Children's Board and has in place arrangements ie policies and procedures, to safeguard and promote the welfare of children/young people consistent with all the other safeguarding agencies represented on the Board.
EX.145/09
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2008/09


(Non-Key Decision)
(With the consent of the Chairman and in accordance with Rule 15 of the Access to Information Procedure Rules, this item has been included in the Agenda as a key decision although not in the Forward Plan).
Portfolio
Finance
Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services reported (CORP.23/09) which included the Council's Statement of Accounts for 2008/09 (subject to audit).  The Director of Corporate Services advised that an amended version of the report had been circulated which replaced the report which had previously been issued.  The report had been amended due to items that had been identified as part of the Quality Review Process.  She also circulated a note which set out details of the amendments to the accounts which had arisen following that Quality Review.  She added that none of the changes had a material effect on the statements.

The Director of Corporate Services added that following approval by the Council on the 29 June 2009 the Statement of Accounts would be subject to audit which had to be concluded by the statutory deadline of 30 September 2009.  

The Director of Corporate Services added that the Statement of Accounts had been prepared and based on an assumption that all the carry forward requests (£1,005,600) considered within the Revenue Outturn Report would be approved.  If all of those requested carry forwards were not approved then the Statement of Accounts would need to be amended.  She added that the Revenue and Capital Provisional Outturn Reports had recently been considered by the Executive and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, however, some minor changes to the figures included in those reports needed to be made and these were detailed in the Director's Report.

The Director of Corporate Services further drew Members attention to the changes arising from the 2008 Statement of Recommended Practice.  She informed Members that changes would be required to the format of the 2008/09 Statement of Accounts and she set out the main changes which impacted primarily on the layout of the balance sheet.  She further set out a number of key and significant issues which related to training sessions being provided on the role of the Audit Committee and the final accounts process, the Annual Governance Statement and the Income and Expenditure Account.  The Director further commented on the balance sheet which recorded all of the Council's assets and liabilities as at 31 March 2009 and highlighted the main areas of note in respect of long term assets, current assets, current liabilities, long term liabilities, how those issues would be financed, together with a comment on the Job Evaluation Reserve.

The Statement of Accounts had been considered by the Audit Committee at their meeting on 22 June 2009 and a draft Minute Excerpt had been circulated.

Summary of options rejected

None.

DECISION

(1)  That the 2008/09 Statement of Accounts be noted.

(2)  That it be further noted that the Accounts which had been scrutinised by the Audit Committee and recommended to Council for approval, would then be subject to audit.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the Statement of Accounts after scrutiny by the Audit Committee and prior to the statements being recommended to the City Council.
Public and Press

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.
EX.146/09
BRAMPTON BUSINESS CENTRE AND TELE CENTRE 


REDUNDANCY COSTS


(Non-Key Decision)


(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 3)
Portfolio
Economy
Subject Matter

The Head of Planning and Housing Services reported (DS.45/09) that the Brampton Business Centre and Tele Centre had closed on 3 April 2009 with consequential redundancies for some of the centre's former staff.  He also added that the Lease on the Irthing Centre had been surrendered back to Cumbria County Council and the building handed over on 30 April 2009.  He reminded Members that the sum of £100,000 had been set aside in the Council's 2009/10 budget to cover the costs of the decision and he set out for Members the details of those costs which were presently available.

The Director of Corporate Services added that it was likely that there would be further costs to pay to facilitate the full close down of the centre and these would be outlined in a further report once more precise figures were known.  She added that a carry forward request of £28,900 from 2008/09 had been included as part of the Revenue Outturn Report and a decision on whether this was to be approved would be taken by Council on 29 June 2009.  She further added that any additional costs over the £100,000 budget would need to be funded from existing base budgets or by a further request for supplementary estimate.
Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive approve the release of the £100,000 budget for the Brampton Business Centre to fund the costs of the closure that are known so far and set out in report DS.45/09.
Reasons for Decision

To fulfil the Council's obligations under approved policies in respect of redundancies and also statutory provisions relating to redundancy matters.
(The meeting ended at 1.27 pm)
